PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, June 30, 2009

Town Hall Mayflower Room

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, June 30, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at Town Hall in the Mayflower Room. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman 

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

John T. Mahoney, Jr.

William P. Hallisey, Jr.

Melissa Arrighi, Acting Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m., and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.  He noted that the Selectmen chose to donate money to the Town’s “Jeans for Charity” program (which raises money for the Children Community Fund) for the benefit of coming to the meeting in casual dress.

Chairman Quintal then held a moment of silence to recognize the passing of former Plymouth Selectman and School Committee member Linda “Sam” Lenox.   

Town Manager’s Report

Graffiti at the Town’s Skate Park – Acting Town Manager Melissa Arrighi referenced a recent incident of graffiti at the Town’s skate park (at Newfield and Summer Streets) that forced the Department of Public Works (“DPW”) to temporarily close the park.  Ms. Arrighi explained that the Town takes these incidents of vandalism very seriously and plans to hold a meeting on the matter at 2:00 p.m. in the Blue Room at Memorial Hall on Thursday, July 2, 2009.  In the meantime, she noted, the DPW has reopened the skate park.

Seaweed at White Horse Beach – Ms. Arrighi noted several concerns her office has received with regards to the unusual amount of seaweed that washed ashore at White Horse Beach after a recent storm.   Staff has also expressed concerns about the seaweed, she said, considering the upcoming festivities on July 3rd in Manomet.  Approximately 60% of the seaweed has been carried back out with the tide, Ms. Arrighi speculated, but the Town may need to consider further action if a significant amount continues to remain behind along the shoreline of the public beach area.   
Licenses

One Day Wine And Malt License

· Café Olio (3 Village Green North, Suite 312, Stephen Conti) requested a One Day Wine & Malt license for a private event to be held from 5:00 p.m. to 7:30 p.m. on July 2, 2009.   Liquor liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to grant a One Day Wine & Malt License to Café Olio / Stephen Conti.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Vehicle For Hire (New)

· Special Occasion Limo, Inc., 2289 State Road, Diane Dockery
· Applying for one livery vehicle – 2001 Lincoln Sedan 

The vehicle has been inspected by the Inspectional Services Department.  The total number of vehicles will now be two (2).  
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to grant a Vehicle for Hire (Livery Vehicle) Permit to Special Occasion Limo, Inc.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

· For Special Occasion Limousine Inc.

· Diane Dockery, 105 Joyce Drive, Plymouth.  Background check and driving record show no basis for denial.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to grant a Vehicle for Hire Operator License to Diane Dockery, to operate as a driver for Special Occasion Limo, Inc.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Executive Session Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved and released the minutes of the July 8, 2008 Executive Session.   Voted 4-0-1, approved, with an abstention from Selectman Hallisey, as he was not a member of the Board at the time of this meeting.
Constable Appointment – The Board re-appointed Robert A. Tirrell of 12 Halloran’s Way as Constable for the Town of Plymouth, for a term effective August 23, 2009 through August 22, 2012.

Overtime Costs for Events / PGDC – The Board endorsed the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation’s intent to allocate up to $8,000.00 towards the overtime costs associated with the Town’s set-up and maintenance of community events scheduled during 2009 that are currently supported by the Visitor Services Board.  [Note: This PGDC decision relates to those events approved by the Visitor Services Board for overtime assistance and will not require an independent review and approval by the PGDC.  The monies will be maintained in a separate account and reports will be issued monthly on the disbursements to monitor usage.  Any money remaining in the account in excess of $12,000.00 at the end of the event season will be returned to the PGDC.] 
Lease of 89 Court Street – The Board authorized the Chairman to sign and execute the ground lease agreement with New Hope Chapel of Plymouth for the property located at 89 Court Street.

Pedestrian License / New Hope Chapel – The Board voted to accept and sign the pedestrian license between the Town of Plymouth and New Hope Chapel of Plymouth for construction of an access walkway on Town property between Memorial Hall and 89 Court Street.

Committee Reassignment / Chandler – The Board assigned Phil Chandler to an at-large seat on the Harbor Committee for a term effective July 1, 2009 to June 30, 2012.  [Note: Due to an error made on the committee appointment list for the June 23, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting, Mr. Chandler was inadvertently appointed to the Yacht Club Representative seat.]
Committee Reassignment / Burns – The Board assigned Putnam Burns to the Lobsterman seat on the Harbor Committee for a term effective July 1, 2009 through June 30, 2010.  [Note: Due to an error made on the committee appointment list for the June 23, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting, Mr. Burns was inadvertently appointed to an at-large seat.]
Public Comment

Patrice Hatcher referenced the minutes documenting the March 24, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting during which the Board voted to re-advertise Chairman Quintal’s seat on the Visitor Services Board in late May.  Ms. Hatcher asked the Board to explain why it has not yet followed through on its vote.
Kevin Doyle of Precinct 6 addressed the Board regarding the excessive amount of seaweed along the shore of White Horse Beach.  Mr. Doyle expressed concerns about the smell and debris brought in with the seaweed, and he questioned why the Town could spend money to bring sand to Plymouth Beach but would not remove the seaweed from the private beach area.

James Benedict of Leyden Street discussed the unbearable volume of music emanating from T-Bones Road House during an event held on Thursday, June 25, 2009.    Mr. Benedict noted that he reported the excessive noise to the Police Department and visited the restaurant in an attempt to speak directly with the manager, but, ultimately, he felt that his concerns were ignored.
Ric Cone, downtown merchant and chairman of the Historic District Neighborhood Watch, said that he, too, could not believe the level of noise coming from T-Bones on the evening identified by Mr. Benedict.   The band playing that evening, he said, was situated near the open windows and members of the band were using profanity that was easily discernable through the volume of the speakers.  Mr. Cone acknowledged that a certain level of noise is expected within a vibrant downtown district, but he questioned whether the balance of tolerance has been tipped towards the needs of the restaurant and bar establishments, leaving little recourse for residential neighbors who deserve a reasonable level of peace and quiet.   He speculated whether it was time for the Town to establish a noise bylaw that sets specific decibel levels.
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Lynne Barrett, Finance Director
Ms. Arrighi explained that the Town Manager’s Office has requested approval from the Advisory & Finance Committee (“FinCom”) for an emergency transfer of $54,000 from the Reserve Fund to settle unanticipated FY2009 legal expenses.  Ms. Arrighi referenced and summarized a memo that she provided to members of the FinCom in which the Town’s legal expenses were outlined and broken down by category.   Each year, she said, the Town Manager’s Office makes every effort to predict its legal expenses—based on an average of expenses from previous years—but, ultimately, there is no way to predict the various legal issues that the Town will be required to address.

Ms. Barrett noted that she and Ms. Arrighi have made a concerted effort to monitor departmental expenses and keep the Town’s legal bills within the budgetary framework.  If the FinCom approves this emergency transfer, she said, approximately $25,800 will remain in the Reserve Fund account. 

Advisory & Finance Chairman William Driscoll officially called the meeting of the FinCom to order at 7:35 p.m.   Mr. Muratore, Ms. Benezra, Ms. Whalen, and Mr. Driscoll posed questions to Ms. Arrighi and Ms. Barrett with regard to the Town’s legal expenses and the Reserve Fund request.

As discussion came to a close, Mr. Muratore made a motion to approve a transfer of $54,000 from the Reserve Fund to settle the Town’s remaining FY2009 legal expenses.  Mr. Bakker seconded the motion.  No further discussion ensued, and the Advisory & Finance Committee voted unanimously to approve the motion.  Voted 10-0-0, approved.

Ms. Barrett outlined and explained the next request to transfer $65,000 from the Treasurer’s short-term interest and debt budget for use toward tax title expenses and legal fees.  Considering the status of the economy during the course of the past year, she said, the Collector’s Office has done much to work with residents who have struggled with paying their bills on time, and she asked that the FinCom approval of this year-end transfer to cover these unanticipated expenses.

On a motion by Mr. Moody, seconded by Mr. Nassau, the Advisory & Finance Committee voted unanimously to approve the year-end appropriation transfer of $65,000 ($55,000 from Community Debt / Short Term Interest and $10,000 from Community Debt / Long Term Interest) to be used for tax title expenses and legal fees, as outlined by the Finance Director.   Voted 10-0-0, approved.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to unanimously to approve the year-end appropriation transfer of $65,000 ($55,000 from Community Debt / Short Term Interest and $10,000 from Community Debt / Long Term Interest) to be used for tax title expenses and legal fees, as outlined by the Finance Director.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.

On a motion by Mr. Muratore, seconded by Ms. Benezra, the Advisory & Finance Committee voted unanimously to adjourn its joint meeting with the Board of Selectmen.

Chairman Quintal called for a five minute break to prepare for the next agenda item.
Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation

Chairman Quintal reconvened the meeting at 8:02 pm. and invited the representatives of the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation (“PGDC”) to address the Board. 

Leighton Price, president of the PGDC, provided a presentation on the PGDC’s history, function, operations, finances, activities, and outstanding issues.  Mr. Price highlighted the changes the PGDC has implemented since the appointment of new members in 2007, specifically in the parking plan and the effort to allocate funds in support of community events and projects with the endorsement of the Selectmen.  The Memorandum of Agreement (“MOA”) between the Town of Plymouth and the PGDC is due for renewal on June 30, 2009, he said, prompting the PGDC’s presentation before the Board and its request for an extension of the MOA.

The Board posed questions to Mr. Price with regard to the PGDC’s charge, the parking plan, and future plans for parking garages.  Mr. Price explained that part—but not all—of the PGDC’s charge is to create and operate a parking management plan and facilitate the construction of parking facilities.  Though no plans for parking garages are currently in place, he said, the PGDC continues to work towards a parking solution, based on the economy and the demand for parking.
Richard Knox, member of the PGDC, briefly discussed the original intent behind the creation of the Plymouth Development Corporation, now named the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation.  

Ms. Arrighi outlined a list of items for the Board to consider prior to renewal of the contract, including the study and updating of the parking inventory and the Town’s repossession of spaces surrounding the Courthouse Corridor. 
The Board discussed Ms. Arrighi’s list of considerations and commended the members of the PGDC for the work they have done.  Chairman Quintal offered a suggestion that it is time for the roles of the Visitor Services Board and the PGDC to be distinguished from one another.  Mr. Price noted that the PGDC intends to turn its focus back towards infrastructure, the original charge given to the entity when it was created.

Chairman Quintal allowed some brief questions and comments from the public prior to the conclusion of the discussion.

Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to extend the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation’s contract with the Town for an additional three (3) years and authorize the Acting Town Manager to negotiate the provisions of the Memorandum of Understanding.  Selectman Hallisey seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously in favor.  Vote 5-0-0, approved.  

Old Business Letters New Business

Old Business

Footbridge at Jetty – Selectman Machado stated his observation that the pylons supporting the footbridge at the jetty appear to remain loose.  Ms. Arrighi responded that she was under the impression that the State had repaired the footbridge, but noted that she would look further into the matter.

NSTAR – Selectman Machado expressed frustration that NSTAR does not appear to be repairing sidewalks to their original cement-based condition after installing new poles.  He also cited exposed wire and decaying casement on a pole on Russell Street.
T-Bones Roadhouse Noise Complaint – Chairman Quintal asked Ms. Arrighi to set up another meeting or hearing with regards to the noise complaint about T-Bones Roadhouse.

Broadcast of ZBA Meetings – Selectman Mahoney inquired about the Board’s request that meetings of the Zoning Board of Appeals (“ZBA”) be televised.  Ms. Arrighi responded that PACTV staff is scheduled to broadcast the July 1, 2009 meeting of the ZBA.  Ms. Arrighi added that PACTV staff is taking a further look at the equipment installed in the Mayflower Room and how it will handle the filming of ZBA meetings if they are relocated to the Mayflower I side of the room or another room within Town Hall. 

Donations for July 4th Festivities – Selectman Mahoney reminded the public that donations for the 2009 July 4th fireworks (and the 2010 parade) will still be accepted at July 4 Plymouth, Inc., P.O. Box 1776, Plymouth, MA 02362.

Visitor Services Board – Chairman Quintal requested a copy of the legislation that established the Visitor Services Board (“VSB”), as he would like to review the document and invite members of the Plymouth County Economic Development Foundation to discuss it with the Board.  
Plymouth County – Chairman Quintal asked Ms. Arrighi to extend an invitation to the Plymouth County Commissioners to attend an upcoming meeting to discuss the 1820 Courthouse.  

Letters

Speed Tables in Chiltonville – Selectman Machado referenced a letter the Board received from Melvin & Elaine Sears regarding the installation of the speed tables in Chiltonville (Jordan & Sandwich Roads).  He speculated whether there was a flaw in the public process that preceded the installation of the speed humps, and he suggested that the Board consider come sort of remedy for the negative consequences caused.

Airport Commission – Selectman Hallisey made a suggestion that the Town invite a representative from the Town of Carver to sit on the Airport Commission as an ex-officio member.  Ms. Arrighi suggested that the Board take a vote to affirm this action, if it so chooses.  Selectman Machado stated that members of the Airport Commission should have the opportunity to discuss this suggestion before the Board takes any action.  Chairman Quintal asked Ms. Arrighi to direct Tom Maher, Airport Manager, to bring the suggestion to the Commission.  Vice Chairman Malaguti cautioned the Board against appointing an ex-officio member, thereby giving an out-of-town representative more of a voice than is necessary.  
New Business

Holmes Reservation – Chairman Quintal reported that the field at the Holmes Reservation in North Plymouth is in need of mowing, as many residents watch the July 4th fireworks from that location.  Vice Chairman Malaguti informed the Board that the County typically mows the Holmes field, but due to understaffing, they cannot get to the task as quickly.  Ms. Arrighi noted that she would reach out to the Friends of the Holmes Reservation about Chairman Quintal’s concerns. 

Noise Hearings – Chairman Quintal initiated a discussion about noise hearings and the Board’s ability to enforce its noise bylaws.  Vice Chairman Malaguti stated his belief that the Board must find a way to strike a common-sense balance between business and residents.   Ms. Arrighi suggested that the Board consider adjusting the days and times during which it will allow amplified music.   Vice Chairman Malaguti asked Ms. Arrighi to have a conversation with the Police Chief about making the enforcement of noise complaints a priority.   Chairman Quintal and Selectman Machado both advocated for a stronger amplified music policy with a process for handling complaints and a schedule of fines for violations.

Complaints Regarding Committee Members – Chairman Quintal inquired if the Town has a process for removing a committee member, if the Board has received complaints from citizens about the member’s conduct.  Ms. Arrighi explained that the Board must hold a formal hearing with the assistance of Town Counsel, if the Board so chooses to respond to a formal complaint regarding the conduct of a committee member.  Ms. Arrighi cautioned the Board about the delicate nature of removing a committee member for reasons other than excessive absenteeism.
Adjournment of Meeting

On behalf of the Board, Chairman Quintal wished the residents of Plymouth a safe and happy 4th of July holiday.  
Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted to adjourn its meeting at approximately 9:30 p.m.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen
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